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June 9, 2010

                                   
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

Claire Spain-Remy


Marc Gaspard


Jackie Rosenblatt

Amadeo Tiam
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Interim VP for Learning and Student Success PUY

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success FS

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

Mr. Brandon Pogue, ASPCPY President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Terry Ryan, Mari Kruger, Justin Piger, Lauren Alder, Kris Cummings, Walt Sommers, Bill VonHasseln, Jo Ann Baria, Leon Khalsa
CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the May 12, 2010 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Dr. Walt Sommers)

Dr. Sommers explained that Student Body President Xavier LaBron was taking a final exam and was unable to attend the Board meeting. 

Dr. Sommers reported that the Fort Steilacoom students had a great year and they are very excited about graduation. The student leadership team of seventeen members hosted eighty-three events during the academic year.

Dr. Sommers expressed the excitement and pride of the students in regard to funding the new reader board at the entrance to the Fort Steilacoom campus and the chemistry lab in the new Rainier Building.

ASPCP (Reported by Brandon Pogue)

Mr. Pogue shared the Pierce College Puyallup student life annual Core Abilities Report with the Board members. The report focuses on how the programs and activities offered by the Student Leadership Team incorporate the core abilities into their events. He stated that they are very intentional in the way they model their curriculum around the five core abilities.
Mr. Pogue expressed his appreciation to the Board for the opportunity to work with them this year; he found the experience very valuable. He is headed to University of Washington Tacoma to continue his college education. 

Board members acknowledged and thanked Mr. Pogue for his work on behalf of students and wished him well with his future education plans. 
PCFT President (Reported by Leon Khalsa)
Mr. Khalsa stated that in his January report to the Board, he described to you the extra-ordinary efforts that faculty were making to support the Board’s leadership goal of coming into full compliance with accreditation. At the time, faculty were working hard to revise all of the course outlines in a single quarter – work that is usually spread out across 3 years. Since then, most faculty have engaged in degree outcomes assessments and many faculty have participated in discussions and workshops hosted by the assessment team. After first being quite concerned at the outset of the Fall Quarter about the significant faculty work load enlargement, the PCFT union made the strategic decision to put the good of the college before the good of our contract, that is to say to fully support the direction of the Board and the guidance of the administration in the accreditation and assessment efforts and to worry about contract compliance at a later date. Since then, the union leadership spoke up in division meetings asking the faculty to engage in the assessment tasks, they have set aside a major portion of their Winter Quarter co-facilitated meeting with administration to learn about the assessment team’s progress to date, to learn about tasks yet undone and to ask how they could help the assessment team’s efforts. Now that this important work for the college is well under way, they will resume their discussions with the administration on how to bring the added assessment work into conformity with past practices under the contract. They look forward to resolving this issue in a spirit of cooperation.

Mr. Khalsa stated that in his February report to the Board, he described as a key PCFT priority, the development of better Trustee-Faculty Relationships. The union is currently gathering information about a wide variety of topics of interest to faculty through a survey they are conducting. On the basis of very preliminary data, the question of how highly faculty rates their own understanding of the role this Board plays in College Governance.  The preliminary data confirms that a sizeable portion of the faculty self-reports that they do not have a good understanding of the function of the Board of Trustees. He extends and invitation for one or more of the trustees to come to a meeting of the faculty and to talk to them about how board members see the role of the board, strengthening Faculty – Board relationships and communications, or to share how faculty can support the issues that matter most to the Board.
Mr. Khalsa stated that during the past couple of months the Chancellor has reached out to the faculty and faculty leadership. She requested their help in preparing for the campus and county level meeting. She has requested us to lead faculty to provide a strong participation in the working groups that will be set up and we have agreed to do so. They look forward to becoming strong partners on the coordinating committee.

 Mr. Khalsa stated that during this academic year the union has engaged in a variety of shared governance activities with their own membership as well as with administration. On an informal basis, they have instituted quarterly meetings open to all faculty on each campus. At these meetings faculty can raise any issues or discuss any topic or concerns. On a more formal basis, the faculty survey currently being conducted will give them more quantified data on faculty opinions and priorities which they will use to guide the planning for the next academic year. The administration has made significant progress in the areas of transparency and input. They applaud and thank administration for greater transparency –especially of the budget process – as well as for more opportunities to offer input. For the upcoming year they want to build on that progress.
Mr. Khalsa reported that there have been a number of conversations by Trustees as well as by senior administrators about the advantages of Interest Based Bargaining for addressing faculty – district issues. The Faculty Union has listened to these conversations and responded positively last month by having most members of the PCFT Executive Board attend a PERC Training in Interest Based Bargaining along with many members of the division level and senior administrative leadership. During the training we learned that IBB has both advantages and disadvantages over traditional bargaining. They  were told that no data is available concerning the circumstances and issues for which IBB is superior over traditional bargaining. They were told that IBB will work better if built on a foundation of strong, collaborative and respectful relationships between the parties.  As a result of these diverse inputs the PCFT has reached the following decisions: they will use the principles of the IBB approach in a wide variety of settings during the coming years. Examples include the Federation Administration Committee, the presidential/vice presidential meetings, the co-facilitated meetings. These settings will provide all of us with the opportunities to ramp-up our experiences and skills in this area. They are also requesting further joint trainings in IBB to help accelerate that learning process. It is hoped that these experiences will build a more substantial track record of cooperative accomplishment and problem solving during the coming years and that they will give us the greater confidence we need to select this as our chief approach for future, but not the for the current, contract negotiations.

Mr. Khalsa reported that the PCFT Executive Board unanimously passed the following important motion at their June meeting: Resolved, the PCFT wishes to express its thanks to outgoing Puyallup President Dr. Tana Hasart for her years of dedicated leadership and service to Pierce College as well as our best wishes for a  happy and fulfilling retirement.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that a special labor management session was held to bargain the impact to a classified staff member due to a departmental reorganization. WPEA was successful in reducing the impact to the member and thanked all the participants (human resources staff, administrative representatives, and job representatives) for working together toward this resolution.
Mr. Torell reported that classified staff meetings were held at each campus:  discussions focused on budget, reduction in hours, bumping of staff due to layoffs, reversion of exempt staff, how class overloads affect staff participation, and contract negotiations for the new Collective Bargaining Agreement.

Mr. Torell stated that WPEA and classified staff attended a countywide assembly and participated in discussion groups about processes and next steps that the countywide colleges will take in response to ESSB 6359 “Efficiency Bill”. Classified staff expressed their appreciation for the opportunity to participate in this important process. WPEA is in the process of recommending a member who will represent WPEA in the countywide committee.
Mr. Torell stated that contract negotiations meetings for the Classified Staff Collective Bargaining Agreement have begun and will continue throughout the summer.

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson provided some year-end reflections, stating that this year has been filled with many opportunities and challenges. The college has had record enrollments, while responding to a third round of state budget cuts totaling approximately 15% of our state allocation.  She is proud of the work that has been done across the district to make difficult budget cuts while positioning us to make strategic decisions for the future.  
Dr. Johnson stated that this year 3363 individuals will receive certificates and degrees--over 300 more than last year. Our faculty has been working to complete their course outcomes and students assessments.  Our students and various programs have been recognized for excellence.  Our two student newspapers took first and second place in community college competition:  the Pioneer at Fort Steilacoom took first and the Post at Puyallup took second.  Our Women’s 1982 Softball NWAACC Conference Champions and two individual players--Tami Kampbell and Aretha Williams--were inducted into the NWAACC Hall of Fame and Dr. Johnson was proud to have been their coach.  This is the first team and individuals from Pierce College to be inducted.  She congratulated and thanked Duncan Stevenson the district athletic director and Cheryl Batschi the women’s athletic commissioner for their nomination and support of our student athletes.
Dr. Johnson stated that during student awards ceremonies at both campuses many students were recognized for outstanding academic achievement, leadership and co-curricular activities. She thanked both student body presidents, Xavier LaBron and Brandon Pogue, and their respective teams for their leadership and engagement on behalf of our student bodies. 
Dr. Johnson reported that the district has used technology in a number of ways.  We have redesigned our web page to be more colorful, attractive and easier to use.  In addition to directing individuals to programs and services it showcases faculty.  She thanked Andrew Glass, the web manager, and all of marketing and communications, media and IT for supporting this project.  The college also launched the first e-schedule:  class schedules were not mailed to households; instead the schedule is now available on line and is continually up to date with information about open courses.  It did have a few snags, but staff are working through the issues.

Dr. Johnson stated that there have been significant changes made to personnel processes including a new electronic time and leave reporting system and an e-application process for all new hires. In addition to electronic submission of applications, the interviewing process now uses Skype where screening committees can have an off-site interview without the expense and time of bringing candidates to campus just based on a paper screen.  Like most new processes there are still a few bugs to work out, but overall it will provide for more consistent, efficient and “green practices” to help eliminate paper, duplication of data entry, and quick retrieval. 

Dr. Johnson expressed her thanks to Jim Taylor and his team for the extraordinary job they have done to oversee more than $120 million of construction projects on both campuses.  These new buildings and remodeling projects are transforming the campuses. 
Dr. Johnson reported that she and Ms. Ames had an opportunity to visit congressional leaders in Washington, DC.  Each of them did different days and saw different folks.  Between them they saw Senators Murray and Cantwell, and Representatives Smith, Dicks, Reichart, Baird and Larsen.  The goal was to review two appropriation requests the college has submitted-- $193,000 for Fort Steilacoom Science and $129,000 for Puyallup nursing.  They received good support; however it is not known where the federal budget will land.  She believes the college’s chance is as good as anyone’s for being funded.

She also attended the National Governor’s Association meeting in New York on Healthcare and Workforce and because she is the chair of the statewide personnel shortage task force her expenses were paid by the association. There will be significant changes to workforce needs as health reform takes place.  She presented on the college’s IBEST CNA program and learned a great deal from what other states are doing.

Dr. Johnson recognized three administrators who will be leaving and have served the college well.  She thanked Bob Mohrbacher who has been a faculty member, division chair and interim Vice President for Learning and Student Success at Puyallup.  Mr. Mohrbacher is going to become the Vice President for Instruction and Student Services at Big Bend Community College in Moses Lake.  He has been a great member of the Pierce College community.  He has lead much of the work to help faculty prepare for our accreditation visit on outcomes and assessments.   

She thanked Dr. Walt Sommers, Director of Student Programs, for his work on behalf of students.  Dr. Sommers was here for about 10 years in the 70-80s, returned eight years ago and has done a great job with the Fort Steilacoom students.  Last week Dr. Sommers was recognized by the students as the Student Advocate of the Year. 
She recognized and thanked Dr. Tana Hasart, President of Puyallup.  Dr. Hasart came to Pierce College in the early 1980s as a student, having followed her husband around the world with his military service.  She got her AA here, and went on to get her BA, MA, and EdD.  She has been honored as a Distinguished Alumnus of Pierce College. She has been an advocate for students, for faculty and staff, and a strong community partner.  Dr. Johnson thanked Dr. Hasart for her service and wished her the very best in her next endeavor. 
2010-2011 Operating Budget
Ms. Wiszmann presented the proposed Pierce College 2010-2011 operating budget including the following topics: Budget development process, historical spending, enrollment projections, revenues, spending, reserve balances, one-time spending, and fee increases.  
The proposed operating budget is $43,662,701 based on the following proposed revenues:
· State Funds


$26,520,287

· Tuition Collection

$11,539,009

· Local-Excess Enrollment
$     747,197

· Local-Running Start

$  3,578,000

· Local-Indirect


$  1,278,208
The budget development process included the following elements:

· Alignment with SBCTC Strategic Directions, Accreditation Standards, and Expected Outcomes

· Based on agreed-upon values and principles

· District Policy and Governance Cabinet served budget oversight role

· Reflects input from employees

Note: the full presentation is available on the College intranet.

Board Action 2010-07 Pierce College 2010-2011 Operating Budget

Mr. Gaspard moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to adopt the 2010-2011 Operating Budget as presented.



MOTION PASSED

Mr. Gaspard expressed his thanks for the hard work that all employees have done to develop this budget in difficult times. He appreciates the open, transparent process which followed the wishes of the Board. Mr. Tiam added that he is so impressed with the budget development process that he plans to use several of the elements for his own agency budget.
Reserves Policy Discussion

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the State Board has asked colleges to review their reserve policies due to a concern that the Office of Financial Management may not understand or recognize the purposes for which colleges hold reserves.  Pierce College’s current policy defines unrestricted and restricted categories and sets a “prudent” standard when talking about levels of reserves (not quantified).
Ms. Wiszmann asked if the Board members for their feedback regarding whether the college should:

· Create a quantified requirement

· Create a quantified goal

· Keep the “prudent” language while strengthening language about purpose of reserves
Dr. Spain-Remy asked that data be provided that Board members could review prior to a future discussion. They would like data that would include:
· Historical data on what reserve levels have been

· Historical data on what reserve expenditures have been

· One-time funding vs. on-going funding
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2010-08 Student Services and Activities Budgets for 2010-2011

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the 2010-2011 Student Services and Activities Budget as presented. 
MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2010-09 Student Services and Activities Fee Increase
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the increase of the Service and Activities fee as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring Report- Outcomes I &II Access & Student Learning and Success
Ms. Kris Cummings provided the Board with a report regarding Outcomes I &II Access & Student Learning and Success. A summary of her comments are as follows:

Last year the Institutional Effectiveness Committee developed a model that identified strategic questions and measurable criteria for each of the five expected outcomes policies, and data-driven indicators for each criterion. In the end, a scorecard was developed that provided a snapshot of the District’s overall effectiveness. 

The purpose of the report and scorecard is to determine which data trends need to be redirected in order to meet the five expected outcomes policies, and ultimately support the District’s mission. 

Within this draft report, Outcome I evaluated Access, and Outcome II evaluated Student Learning and Success. The research on Outcomes I and II generated some interesting findings: 

· During the 2008-09 academic year, Pierce College’s course offerings generally aligned with the enrollment trends of its students. 

· Results from the 2009 Student Satisfaction Survey indicated that satisfaction rates with course variety and class availability increased significantly from 2006 survey results. 

· Both tuition rates and the percentage change in tuition rates for Washington state community colleges continued to be less than the national average. 

· Pierce College offered educational programs in 25 of the top 30 occupational categories projected to increase in Pierce County. The remaining 5 categories did not require a degree or certificate, or were offered by nearby schools. 

· Satisfaction with Student Support Services earned a 3.21 on a four-point scale. 

· The market penetration rate followed a similar trend line as the statewide community and technical college system, but was less than the state’s average, and that of nearby schools such as Tacoma and Green River Community Colleges. 

· 2008-09 experienced an increase in the overall matriculation rate; the first time since 2001-02. 

· In regards to demographics, both Pierce College’s student body and permanent status employees had a higher percentage of females, African Americans, Asian/Pacific Islanders and Native Americans than the District’s overall service area. 

· In regards to Student Achievement Points, increases were experienced in all areas with the exception of quantitative course completions at Fort Steilacoom, and degrees and certificates earned at both Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup. It is noteworthy to mention that Puyallup tied Big Bend in earning the most points per student (1.06) when students from all funding sources were calculated. 

· During 2008-09, perceptions regarding the teaching and assessing of Core Abilities was evaluated at both the faculty and student level, and by the Pierce College assessment teams. Critical, Creative and Reflective Thinking lead as the Core Ability most often taught, learned and assessed. 

· Beginning in 2008-09, Fundamental Areas of Knowledge were also evaluated by the assessment teams. Quantitative and Symbolic Reasoning was the FAK most frequently assessed. 

· Basic Skills students co-enrolling in college-level courses continued to grow. Last year, 13.4% of Basic Skills students also enrolled in college-level courses, compared to 9.6% just two years ago. 

· Once again, the University of Washington served as the leading transfer institution for Pierce College students (primarily the Tacoma site). Students transferred with an average GPA of 3.12 and earned a 3.24 GPA during fall quarter 2009. 

· Finally, during spring quarter 2010, Pierce College launched an alumni survey of Workforce Graduation students who completed their programs during spring or summer quarter 2009. The results were excellent. More than three-quarters of respondents reported that they were employed either part- or full-time. Of those employed respondents, 83.3% worked in a job very or somewhat related to their Pierce College degree or certificate, and 100% of these respondents felt that they were very or somewhat prepared for their current position. The median wage was $20 per hour. We anticipate implementing this survey annually. 

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Members Report

Ms. Rosenblatt stated that she had an opportunity to attend the McNeil Island graduation and felt it was an awesome experience and a very positive reflection on the college. She also attended the Trustee Association Spring Conference in Wenatchee and thought it was an excellent program. She was able to network with other trustees which was very beneficial. She would like to see Pierce College showcased at more at future TACTC meetings. She has joined the TACTC advocacy and Trustee training committees.

Board members discussed their upcoming retreat and plan to discuss the following topics

· Trustee self-evaluation
· Accreditation- interim visit and new report

· Strategic planning

· Continual improvement on Tenure

Dr. Spain-Remy expressed her thanks to Dr. Hasart for her exceptional work on behalf of Pierce College Puyallup and the students. Dr. Hasart is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Activities Calendar

Members were provided an activity calendar in their packets and will inform the board secretary of the events they would like to attend. 

PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Norman noted the faculty profiles that were created by the Pierce College marketing department are really putting a name to face and it is really exciting students. Ms. Norman also stated that the tutoring center has had great growth during this academic year. 
NEXT REGULAR

September 8, 2010--Pierce College Fort Steilacoom
MEETING

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:05 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Vice-Chair
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